 Public Document Pack	

Committee for the Scrutiny of the First Minister

Me	eting	ı Ver	ille.
1410	CULIC	, , ,	ıuc.

Hywel Dda Centre, Whitland

Meeting date:

Thursday, 9 October 2014

Meeting time:

13.30

Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru National Assembly for Wales



For further information please contact:

Steve George

Committee Clerk 029 2089 8242

FM.Scrutiny@Wales.gov.uk

Agenda

Pre-meeting (13:15 - 13:30)

- 1 Introductions, Apologies and Substitutions
- 2 Ministerial Scrutiny Session (13:30-15:15)
 - Carwyn Jones AM, First Minister
 - Carys Evans Deputy Director, Constitutional Affairs and Inter-Governmental Relations
- 2.1 The Implications for Wales of the Referendum for Scottish Independence.
- 2.2 Issues of Local Importance for the west Wales Area
- 3 Papers to Note (15:15 15:20)

3.1 Paper to Note 1

CSFM(4) 02-14 (ptn 1): Letter from the Minister for Economy, Science and Transport to Chair - Annual Statement on Private Sector Led Advisory Boards and Task and Finish Groups

3.2 Paper to Note 2

CSFM(4)02-14 (ptn 2): Letter from the Chair to the First Minister - follow up from the meeting on 26 June (Climate Change Strategy for Wales).

4 Motion under Standing Order 17.42 to resolve to exclude the public from the meeting for the following business:

Item 5

5 Discussion of Evidence from the Preceding Session (15:20 – 15:30)

By virtue of paragraph(s) vi of Standing Order 17.42

Agenda Item 2

Document is Restricted

Agendra har MRE3St1 AC / AM Gweinidog yr Economi, Gwyddoniaeth a Thrafnidiaeth Minister for Economy, Science and Transport



Ein cyf/Our ref SF/EH/1280/14

David Melding AM Chair Committee for the Scrutiny of the First Minister

05 August 2014

Dear David

In the written response to the Committee's report on the Welsh Government's relationship with the Third Sector and the Private Sector, a commitment was given to produce an annual statement on private sector led Advisory Boards and Task and Finish Groups.

The annual statement has now been published on the National Assembly for Wales Laid Documents webpage, which you access through the following link: http://www.assemblywales.org/bus-home/bus-business-fourth-assembly-laid-docs.htm?ds=7%2F2014&submit=Submit.

en.

Agenda Item 3.2

Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru National Assembly for Wales

Y Pwyllgor Craffu ar Waith y Prif Weinidog Committee for the Scrutiny of the First Minister



Carwyn Jones AM First Minister Welsh Government 5th Floor, Tŷ Hywel Cardiff Bay CF99 1NA

22 September 2014

Dear First Minister

The Welsh Government's 2010 Climate Change Strategy for Wales

The Committee was grateful to you and your officials for appearing before us at the meeting on 26 June and for responding to our questions.

In addition to the questions that you answered at the meeting you also agreed to write to us about the Welsh Government's cycling strategy for its own staff, particularly in the Cathays Park complex where so many staff are based.

The meeting looked at progress made to date in implementing the Welsh Government's 2010 Climate Change Strategy. The Committee has considered your answers to our questions and has a number of points and recommendations that it would like to make. These are set out below.

Climate Change Targets

There was a little confusion at the meeting about the extent to which climate change targets are statutory across the UK. One stakeholder had suggested that Wales was the only one of the UK administrations where targets are not statutory.

Bae Caerdydd Cardiff Bay CF99 1NA We now understand that this is not the case. However, the Climate Change Act 2008 commits the UK to reducing emissions by at least 80% in 2050 from 1990 levels. The 80% target includes greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from the devolved administrations, which currently accounts for around 20% of the UK's total emissions. We understand that the Climate Change (Scotland) Act 2009 commits Scotland to a 42% reduction in emissions by 2020 and annual reductions between 2010 and 2050. In Northern Ireland, following advice from the Committee on Climate Change, the Environment Minister is developing plans for a Northern Ireland Climate Change Act.

We also understand that the Committee on Climate Change has provided advice to the Welsh Government on potential options for climate change legislation. We would be grateful if you could set out the Welsh Government's response to this advice and in particular on the question of statutory GHG emission reduction targets for Wales.

Having said that, we were firmly of the view that legislation to introduce statutory GHG reduction targets for Wales should now be very much on the agenda. We appreciate that it may be difficult to set statutory targets for policy areas that are not fully within the Welsh Government or the Assembly's areas of responsibility. However, we noted that you argued that it is possible to have meaningful targets but that you did not want these to be statutory. In our view a move to making the meaningful targets you describe statutory would be a clear and important sign of the Government's commitment in this area.

We recommend that the Welsh Government should introduce ambitious targets for greenhouse gas emission reductions in Wales and should make them statutory for those areas of policy for which the Welsh Government and the Assembly is wholly or mainly responsible.

Carbon Budgets

The Climate Change Act requires the UK Government to set legally binding 'carbon budgets', which is a cap on the amount of greenhouse gases emitted in the UK over a five-year period. We discussed this concept with you as a way of evaluating and judging the carbon impact of the Welsh Government's policies and operational decisions, particularly in relation to new major infrastructure projects.

We believe there is considerable merit in ensuring that the carbon footprints of all projects and operational decisions are considered consistently and thoroughly against overall targets for carbon reduction. The Well-being of Future Generations Bill, which has been introduced into the Assembly recently, seems to us an ideal vehicle for establishing the principle of putting carbon budgeting on a statutory footing. **We recommend** that you consider amending the Bill to provide that this principle should apply in future to the Welsh Government and the other public bodies that are covered by the Bill.

Carbon Budgeting - M4 Corridor around Newport

Since we discussed these matters with you, the Minister for the Economy, Science and Transport has announced her decision on the M4 corridor around Newport. Her announcement has been the subject of considerable public debate, which will no doubt continue. It is not our intention to cover ground that we were unable to cover at the meeting but the point was put to you that the decision in relation to the M4 would be a test of how the Welsh Government conducts its carbon assessments and how committed it is to meeting tougher targets.

One of the main arguments used to justify the major road building commitment that Minister's announcement involves is that the reduction in queuing traffic will offset any addition in the volume of cars using the M4.

We believe that a far more rigorous assessment of the carbon impact of this decision is needed and would be grateful for further information on exactly what steps the Welsh Government has taken and will take to carry out such an assessment.

The residential sector

We noted that In July 2013, the Welsh Government announced plans to revise Part L of the Building Regulations. The revisions will mean that from July 2014 new homes must achieve an 8% reduction in CO2 emissions in comparison to 2010 standards. However the Welsh Government originally consulted on a 40% or 25% reduction. It changed this to 8% following concerns from the building industry about impact on the viability of housing developments in Wales.

We are not convinced that this target is ambitious enough and seems to do little more than adopt improvements that were being made by the industry in

any event. You indicated that this target is a short term one for two to three years until the housing market is more stable and sustainable. We would urge you to revisit this target as soon as possible with a view to adopting a more ambitious target for the longer term.

In the meanwhile, it would be helpful if you could let us know what assessments were carried out to help persuade the Government that reducing the CO2 target to 8% would encourage the building of more new homes.

Behaviour change and education

In the introduction to the Welsh Government's Climate Change Engagement Strategy it says that the Welsh Government wants to have a conversation with people across Wales. That '...this conversation is a large scale, long term challenge, and one which has the potential to shape delivery across all areas of people's lives to improve the long term benefits for people in Wales.' It goes on to say that the Welsh Government wants '...to establish Wales as a world leader in climate change communications'.

However, we were also made aware of recent criticisms that that the approach to communicating climate change issues in Wales had to date taken a traditional, top-down approach that hadn't been able to relate climate change issues to the current concerns of local communities. We were also made aware of concerns from the Climate Change Commission for Wales (CCCW) of mixed messages from the Welsh Government about Climate Change and the need to emphasise the importance of achieving the reduction targets across sectors and with the general public. These mixed messages and the absence of strong leadership meant it was much less likely that the necessary behaviour change could be achieved.

We also wondered whether the undoubted success in getting the public in Wales to join in improving recycling rates was obscuring the need to convince the public in Wales of the need for wider and greater efforts on climate change. The current review of the curriculum may also provide opportunities for addressing the need to educate the public about climate change issues.

We would be grateful for your comments on these points and particularly on whether the Welsh Government is setting out a clear and consistent message.

Community Energy

We noted that the 'Ynni'r Fro' initiative is due to come to an end next year, and that you are now considering alternatives that might be put in place once that scheme comes to an end.

We recommend that there will be a successor to or an extension of the Ynni'r Fro, programme, which will draw on the experience and contribution of Community Energy Wales, and provide a boost in this area of policy.

Responsibility for Climate Change Issues within the Welsh Government

As you will be aware, following the publication of the Welsh Government's progress report in December 2013, the CCCW published an independent commentary on the report in January 2014.

Among the issues the Commission raised was the need to align senior level decision making especially across Government and local Government as a priority. It said that there needs to be clear internal leadership and accountability across departments to ensure consistency of message.

We noted your view that there is a limit on what you can do as the First Minister without taking responsibility away from other Ministers. You also made the point that every Minister plays a part in tackling climate change issues within and across portfolios. However, we also noted that the Welsh Government claims to have sustainable development as its core, single, organising principle and the fact that energy policy is already the responsibility of the First Minister.

Given the essentially cross-cutting nature of the issue and the singular importance that the Government attaches to the issue, we believe that it would make considerable sense for you as First Minister to take overall and co-ordinating responsibility for climate change and wider sustainable development issues. **We recommend** that you do so and that the Welsh Government's core climate change team becomes answerable directly to you and is resourced appropriately for the task.

I would be grateful for your response on the points above in due course.

Yours sincerely

David Melding AM

Chair, Committee for the Scrutiny of the First Minister